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To the Director of the World Heritage Centre, Chair and delegates of the WHC - April 2002

Please find attached a short report prepared by Australian environmental NGO’s in relation to the impacts of the Jabiluka project and related uranium mining operations on the World Heritage values and properties of Kakadu National Park.

The Kakadu issue has been a focus of considerable attention from the Committee and the World Heritage Centre however it is our considered view that the Australian State Party has to date failed to effectively address the key concerns or to implement a transparent and adequate protection regime. Since the previous meeting of the World Heritage Committee the following issues have arisen:

1. Systems failures at Ranger and Jabiluka mines over 2001-02 Monsoon Season- Of particular concern to Australian NGO's and the wider Australian community is the continuing failure of contaminant control and water management processes at the Rio Tinto Ltd sites. These operational impacts have been exacerbated by the non compliance of mine operator Energy Resources of Australia (ERA) with agreed reporting and disclosure requirements. Since the Committee's previous consideration of this issue there has been a further reduction in wider community and stakeholder confidence in the effectiveness and credibility of the existing monitoring and reporting regimes.

2. Still no NGO representative on the Alligator Rivers Region Technical Committee despite IUCN recommendation- Australian environment NGO's have been further disappointed by the Australian State Party's lack of willingness to implement recommendations and suggestions from the Committee and associated agencies aimed at improving the transparency, accountability and robustness of these regimes. In particular we draw the Committee's attention to the continuing lack of a suitably qualified NGO representative on the reshaped Alligator Rivers Region Technical Committee.

3. No major rehabilitation works at the Jabiluka mine site since the 25th Session of the Committee

Australian NGO's maintain that the impacts of uranium mining operations and the potential for further large scale industrial development at the Jabiluka site continue to have an adverse impact on both the natural and cultural World Heritage properties and values for which Kakadu has so rightly received international recognition.  We believe these operations are inconsistent with long term World Heritage protection and their impacts and threat is sufficient to justify the Kakadu region’s inscription on the Register of World Heritage Properties In Danger.

We further believe that the Australian State Party's partisan approach to addressing the complex tapestry of concerns and aspirations that exist in relation to this issue has failed to move towards what must be our ultimate objective - the protection and celebration of this magnificent region and its rich cultural heritage by all peoples and for all time.

We commend this brief report to your attention and welcome your efforts to realise this shared aim. 

Yours sincerely
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Mark Wakeham, Coordinator, Environment Centre NT

On behalf of the above organisations.
09/04/02

Update on issues arising re Kakadu National Park since the 25th Session of the World Heritage Committee.

1) Continued environmental systems and management failures at Ranger and Jabiluka mines in 2001-2002 wet season

Once again the wet season has seen serious water management problems and reporting failures at Ranger and Jabiluka uranium mines. Separate incidents at both Jabiluka and Ranger have again highlighted the incompatibility of uranium mining and World Heritage protection.

At Ranger mine Energy Resources of Australia (ERA) ‘misplaced’ 84,500 tonnes of uranium ore on a stockpile that had been prepared for the wet season. This led to elevated levels of uranium in nearby Corridor Creek, which flows into the World Heritage Area. Elevated uranium levels were also detected at monitoring point 009 which is upstream of the Aboriginal community of Mudginberri. 

The company failed to report the elevated uranium levels for 6 weeks despite the uranium levels detected being above the levels required for reporting. In addition to this incident Rio Tinto’s ERA is again experiencing an accumulation of poor quality water on the site, with uranium levels in Retention Pond 1 again reaching high levels, despite company assurances given to ECNT and traditional owners over the past couple of years that the ‘uranium spikes’ in the wet season would not be repeated. 

At Jabiluka Uranium Mine water management problems are compounding despite the fact that the mine is not producing . In early January uranium levels downstream of the mine exceed reporting levels, however again the company failed to notify the authorities. While the uranium levels downstream of the mine are not particularly high (as yet) it is extremely significant that the uranium levels being detected downstream of the mine are 6 times higher than upstream, demonstrating the impact of the mine. These readings were taken off the mineral lease inside the Kakadu World Heritage Area.

After a significant reporting delay Rio Tinto’s ERA finally reported the incidents at both Ranger and Jabiluka mines. On the 6th of March 2002 ERA CEO Bob Clearly apologised to traditional owners and the public and acknowledged that “the mistaken dumping (at Ranger) had occurred and that the company had breached its reporting guidelines by delaying informing stakeholders” (The Australian, 6/03/02). To date the response to the breaches by the regulatory authorities, the Northern Territory Government and the Office of the Supervising Scientist (OSS), has been minimal. The OSS is currently conducting an investigation into the incident.

The latest system failures at Ranger and Jabiluka are almost identical to the tailings water return leak at Ranger that happened in May 2000. Following that leak an investigation resulted in some minor regulatory changes and promises that a repeat offence could not occur. However, the management and reporting systems at Ranger and Jabiluka have once again failed comprehensively. As Gundjehmi Aboriginal Corporation Executive Officer Andy Ralph stated “How can the traditional owners have any confidence in the mining company?” (The Australian, 6/03/02)

2) No Environment NGO representative on the Alligator Rivers Region Technical Committee despite IUCN recommendation

At the Helsinki meeting of the World Heritage Committee IUCN recommended that an NGO representative be added to the Committee. The minutes of the Committee meeting record that “The Committee welcomed the advice that the State Party would raise the IUCN suggestion of an NGO representative on the independent scientific advisory committee, the Alligator Rivers Region Technical Committee, with the Chair of ARRTC.” (WHC-01/CONF.208/24, p.31).

The ARRTC met in February 2002. The issue of an NGO representative on the Committee was discussed at this meeting. The Committee decided not to invite an NGO representative to join the Committee (instead offering observer status for some parts of the meeting) and determined that it was the Commonwealth Minister’s decision to appoint new representatives. The Environment Centre NT has written to the Commonwealth Minister for Environment and Heritage seeking the addition of an NGO representative to the Committee. To date there has been no response from the Minister, though an earlier letter from the Minister to Gundjehmi Aboriginal Corporation stated that the Chair of ARRTC would consider the issue. Australian environment NGO’s believe that the addition of an appropriate NGO representative to the ARRTC would add considerable value to the committee’s deliberations.

3) No major rehabilitation at Jabiluka since 25th Session of World Heritage Committee- 

The 25th Session minutes record that “The Committee noted a statement of the IUCN Council seeking the removal of a stockpile of the ore at Jabiluka, and rehabilitation of the mine site to a condition appropriate for inclusion within the World Heritage area. The Committee notes the response of the State Party which advised that the Traditional Owners had refused permission for the removal of the stockpile and transport of ore to the Ranger mine for storage and that rehabilitation plans for the site continue to be formally reviewed annually.” (WHC-01/CONF.208/24, p.31). 

Australian environment NGO’s believe that the Australian Government has failed to seriously consider the rehabilitation requirements at Jabiluka with the mine now on extended standby.  This is epitomised by the Australian Government response at the 25th Session of the Committee, which blames Traditional Owners for the lack of progress on rehabilitation issues. Options for re-emplacement of the mineralised ore have not been considered, despite the IUCN Council recommendation relating to the removal of the stockpile of ore. 

Report from Australian Environment NGO’s to WHC re Kakadu National Park.
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